MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 19th February 2015 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Bennett,  Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Mason, Cllr Hall, Cllr Town, Cllr Spiers, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Dean, and Cllr Frost.   Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO) present.
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from:  Councillors McCarthy and Henwood.
Also present:  County Cllr Ann Naylor and Mr Terry Smith – Herald magazine editor.

AMENDMENTS

The January 2015 minutes were approved and signed by Chairman Cllr Watley as a correct record with the following amendments noted.  Page 3 (Budgets), Line 10, should read £1267.00 and not £1260.00 (which was quoted as an approximate figure).  Paragraph 3, Line 4 – To include wording: ‘Mrs Nelson and Mr Bennett were requested to amend the draft budget accordingly.’    
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

To receive any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests, or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.  No declarations were made.
OPEN FORUM 
Cllr Watley welcomed the meeting.  There were three residents in attendance.  No representations made.
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.  No declarations received.
CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings:-
3181  
Essex Wildlife Trust membership renewal £40 – approved.  Clerk will renew, cheque raised.
3182
RCCE 2015 Best kept village and Essex village of the year competition entry form received.  Deadline Friday 10th April - approved.  Clerk will submit entry forms.

3183
Clerk had enquired with EALC regarding the status of the new Quality Status Scheme – advised updates due February/March on EALC’s website.

3184
Clerk advised that the Transport Partnership meeting – Committee room 1, Town Hall, 10.30am on Thursday 5th March.  

3185
Brentwood Borough Council’s (BBC) commercial waste contract changes received – Clerk read out.  The main change noted is that future contracts will be on a rolling basis with the same notice period of three months.
3186
Letter received from Blackmore Village Fayre Committee.  Permission sought to use the Village Green and Horsefayre Green over the weekend of 22-25 May.  Clerk to confirm permission granted in writing with the usual stipulations to reinstate the ground if necessary. 
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
3187
Cllr Naylor reported that Essex County Council (ECC) had investigated the signage at the Hay Green Lane ford and found it to be satisfactory.  The sign is parallel to the road and is clearly visible to road users and there is also a sign advising there is a ford ahead.  Drivers should slow down and consider whether they wish to proceed in adverse weather conditions or heavy rainfall for the risk of being stranded.  It was agreed this item would be removed from the agenda.     

Cllr Keeble thanked the members and volunteers for distributing the LDP leaflets recently at such short notice.  Gordon Glenday, Head of Planning, BBC had extended the deadline for late submission of questionnaire forms to be received.  It was noted that disappointingly BBC did not send a leaflet to residents as discussed, hence the Parish Council (PC) decided to remind its residents of the looming deadline to respond to the Consultation in the way of a leaflet drop.  The Clerk advised it had received a good response and several residents called or visited the office for forms or assistance.  The Clerk thanked Eileen Smith for supplying the distribution lists as well as for agreeing to join in and distribute some leaflets on behalf of the PC.  It was a great help.


Cllr Keeble advised that the  food recycling bags will be provided by BBC free of charge on a regular basis as of 1st April.  It was noted that BBC appear to be depositing the green food recycling bags in with the orange recycling bags in the back of the waste collection lorries.  Cllr Keeble advised that as far as he was aware this was kept separate for purposes of sorting before recycling but he would look into this with the head of department.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
3188
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£

Addressee


Description

  2000.00
Unity Trust Bank

On line banking set up for March

     217.50
T X R Hall


Office Rent 

   -

S Barnes


Clerk’s February salary

     -

Essex Pension Fund

Clerk’s February pension contributions 

     - 

HM Revenue & Customs
Tax and NI contributions February

        75.00
Petty cash


February

      -

Mrs R Nelson


Book Keeping

        40.00
Essex Wildlife Trust

Membership renewal 2015 

     50.00         The Leather Bottle

Inv. 039 – Xmas lighting electricity supply  

        67.50         Kevin Stanbridge

Inv.0010- general  maintenance                             



      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: As advised by the Clerk
· Notification from BBC of a BACS remittance for £500 from Cllr Henwood’s ward grant. A further payment from Cllr Keeble is expected to follow and an additional £150 from Cllr Henwood. 
             FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st January 2015
Mrs Nelson (RFO) reported that all was in accordance with the Financial Report distributed prior to the meeting.  Mrs Nelson advised that she had been dealing with Barclaycard regarding the imposed charges for late payment of the credit card which was due to non receipt of any statements as they had been going to the wrong address.  Barclaycard acknowledged that this was in fact their error and agreed to re-credit the account with £350 which included the bank charges as well as costs for phone calls and inconvenience caused.  Mrs Nelson reported that in accordance with what was agreed at the last PC meeting, the budget had been revised where the grass cutting and general maintenance costs were concerned.  It had been estimated that a saving would be made of approximately £1,350.00 if MD Landscapes were to take on the grass cutting contracts for 2015 as quoted.  Mrs Nelson had increased the MDL budget slightly to cover any unforeseen charges in the early stages of the contract commencing.  In view of the above, the Clerk was asked to instruct MD Landscapes to take on the contract at the start of the cutting season in March/April.  The Clerk would also discuss this with the maintenance man and ask if he was prepared to continue with the Parish maintenance work in view of the fact he would no longer be taking on the grass cutting.      
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       The January 2014 Financial Reports be noted with no other action necessary.
3189
FINANCIAL POWERS
Mrs Nelson had been looking into options for investing the PC’s reserves to obtain a higher interest rate.  Mrs Nelson recommended a business bond giving an interest rate of 1.1%.  It was proposed by Cllr Keeble, Seconded by Cllr Mason and unanimously agreed that £30,000 would be placed in a business bond for a 12 month period as discussed.   
Terry Smith, Herald magazine editor enquired if it was possible to view the bank account to check if payments had been deposited from the magazine advertisers in the instance that Mrs Nelson was away or unable to check for them, particularly if magazine deadlines were looming.  The PC considered this and Mrs Nelson advised that this would not be in accordance with the PC’s Standing Orders and Financial Regulations.  The PC therefore advised it could not agree to this.  Mrs Nelson would however look at other options to resolve this issue. In the meantime Mrs Nelson would continue to advise Eileen of all payments received from advertisers on a regular basis.
3190
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING

Nothing new to report  
3191
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk advised all was going Okay.  The Clerk asked if the PC wished to consider an annual price increase for hiring the bus.  The PC unanimously agreed it would hold its current price for the forthcoming year, commencing April.  Cllr Keeble asked the Clerk if he could drive the bus on behalf of the Blackmore Primary School which she confirmed he could.  Cllr Keeble to investigate with Essex County Council if this was permissible.
3192
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

Nothing to report.     
3193
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Cllr Keeble advised that a broken light is scheduled to be repaired next week. All going okay.
3194
MOBILE LIBRARY
Terry Smith advised that there is a problem with the Blackmore service in that the 10.30-11.15am service by the Co-Op is not used very much so the library is looking into this service.
3195
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION
Cllr Watley advised that he is due to Chair the next meeting on behalf of Blackmore PC scheduled for 4th March at Mountnessing which he and the Clerk will attend.
3196      Blackmore recycling area  


The future of local recycling centres is being considered with a lot in the Borough being removed in view of the weekly domestic recycling collections now in place.  Cllr Keeble advised that in light of the findings at the Blackmore recycling centre during the recent meeting with Parish Cllr’s, the Clerk and Officers from BBC, it was found that majority of the recycled waste there was deemed to be of a commercial nature and not domestic, this was discussed and considered by the PC.  It was subsequently proposed by Cllr Keeble, seconded by Cllr Lennon with a majority vote of 9 to 1 to remove the recycling centre at Blackmore near to the village hall.  Cllr Keeble would liaise with BBC to action this.   
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

3197
 PROGRESS REPORT

The Clerk advised she had received the first quotation in from Town and Country Landscapes for £7,680 plus VAT to undertake the tree and hedge trimming work at the Millennium Park, Walter Hobbs recreation field and the Ted Marriage playing field.  The PC asked the Clerk to continue sourcing two further quotes in view of the level of expense.  The Clerk was also asked to investigate the nesting season start date before any works could be agreed.  She would revert with her findings as soon as possible.  

PLANNING COMMITTEE

3198
 PLANS

There had been no planning applications received since the last ordinary council meeting.

Other items;

Cllr Watley advised that he was liaising with the Planning Department at BBC regarding the ‘Jericho’ wall.  Cllr Keeble advised that all historic information is being collated in relation to the wall so progress checks can be made and decisions investigated.


The hard landscaping of the grass verge to the front of Pixies Halt is still being investigated. 


Cllr Watley, as discussed at last month’s PC meeting, will furnish Gordon Glenday, BBC with all outstanding enforcements for following up.

3199
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 As mentioned above, a copy of the outstanding enforcements would be supplied by the Planning Committee to   Gordon Glenday for action.  
 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Environment Committee on 7th February 2015 and copies of the 
minutes were distributed by the Clerk prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:
3200
Parish Speed

Refer to environment minutes (February).
3201
Allotments

Cllr Watley advised that after liaising with Kathryn Matthews, planning department, BBC 


no planning permission was required for the fencing or hard landscaping at the proposed parish allotment site.  It was however suggested that a ‘certificate of lawfulness’ be applied for and Cllr Watley is investigating this further with BBC.

The Clerk advised that she had received the ‘Conditional Offer’ for funding for the full amount of £4,588.00 with the Big Lottery, ‘Awards For All.’  The PC is to consider the choice of branding for the Clerk to order the advertising materials.  The Clerk and Chairman must also sign the acceptance of offer letter.  Cllr Watley, the Clerk and Mrs Nelson would meet the following week to discuss and organise the return of all forms and Bank information to Awards For All accordingly.  

3202
Ponds
Wall repair work – Pearl Drainage confirmed they would commence work Wednesday 18 February and Cllr Town confirmed had seen them on site carrying out the works.  
3203
Posts – The Green, Blackmore

The eight new posts had been installed on the village Green and the maintenance man had removed the remaining broken posts as requested.  Observations were made by several residents and enquiries made with the Clerk regarding their replacement and the Clerk read out the emails in relation to this.  This was considered and discussed by the Parish Council and it was subsequently proposed by Cllr Frost, seconded by Cllr Spiers and unanimously agreed that in accordance with the contractor also replacing the broken posts, approximately 28 in total, the PC would agree expenditure of up to £800.00.  This was based on all posts being concreted in for stability.  The Environment Committee would instruct the Contractor, Mr Bell to commence works and forward the invoice upon completion to the Clerk.   
3204
Chelmsford Road – island at junction



The NAT’S team to undertake the work in May.
3205
Weeding and general maintenance - Blackmore Road (roundabout) & War Memorial
Kevin regularly taking care of this.
3206
Christmas lights – Kiln Field, Wyatts Green
In hand with the Environment Committee for 2015.  The Clerk had handed to the Environment Committee a copy of ECC’s regulations on seasonal lighting, in particular to lighting above public highways.
3207
BINS
The Clerk had met with Roy Ormsby, Head of Grounds maintenance at BBC and all items were dealt with and pending BBC’s response.  
Bin removal – Wyatts Green Lane – It was agreed that as no further complaints were made this bin would not be replaced at present and the situation would continue to be monitored.  
Bin – At entrance of Ted Marriage field (Wyatts Green Lane entrance) – Due to several requests made by the resident in the first bungalow near to the entrance of the field who complained of foul smells from the full bin in close proximity to his house, it was agreed that the bin would be moved further into the field as requested.  The Clerk will instruct the maintenance man to undertake this.  
 
3208
Japanese Knot weed
The Clerk had reported this to Tracy Lynch at BBC and confirmation received that it was in hand. 
3209
Pendennis


Nothing to report.
3210
Bridleway No. 16 - widening

The Clerk reported that no planning applications had been received and no agreements entered into with ECC for widening of the bridleway.  She had reported this to all local authorities responsible for this land.  

Other items discussed:

3211  
Recent Hedge trimming carried out by BBC/ECC


It was noted that the recent hedge trimming carried out had been left with a lot of untidy and dangerous branches and loose limbs presenting hazards to pedestrians and road users.  The Clerk was asked to send a letter to ECC highlighting this and also the potential problem of blocked ditches and subsequent flooding where loose limbs and debris are not properly cleared.  The Clerk was also asked to send a letter of complaint to BBC regarding the hedge debris left on the pavement at Jericho Place after they had trimmed the hedges.

3212
Women’s Institute – Rose planting   

Cllr Town advised that the WI had said they would be planting their rose on the Library Green, Blackmore and this seemed a good location for it.
3213
Deeds – Soap House Footpath fence (ownership)

The Clerk is checking the deeds as to who is responsible for the repairs of Soap House footpath fencing as BBC advised the Clerk that as this was not owned by the Council, the NAT’s Team could not carry out the repairs.  The Clerk will investigate and report back.

3214 
Parish Spring Clean – 21st March – 10am


Everyone was reminded of the above date.  Cllr Keeble confirmed that the Brentwood half marathon was to be run the following week and said that this would potentially cause more mess.  Due to members availability the Spring Clean was confirmed for the above date as they could not make the week following the half marathon.

HERALD MAGAZINE

3215
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith advised that all was going okay at present.
RECREATION COMMITTEE
There was a committee meeting held on 10th February 2015 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:

3216
Ted Marriage Field
· Tree work required – Clerk obtaining two further quotes (as outlined - item 3197).

3217
Mill Lane Play Area
· The Clerk has passed the invoice to BBC/ECC for reimbursement of the tree work completed at the side of the public footpath by Mill Lane Play area and not owned by the Parish Council.   
· Tree work required – Clerk obtaining two further quotes (as outlined – item 3197).
3218
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field and Play Area
· Tree work required – Clerk obtaining two further quotes (as outlined – item 3197).
3219 
Outdoor Gym Equipment – Three quotations received with the view to applying for CIF and share fund grants (April 2015).  

3220
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACTS – ALL AREAS WITHIN THE PARISH
As covered under item 3188 – financial reports.  Clerk confirmed Jericho Place had been added to the MDL schedule.
3221    CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk passed copies to all members of a draft form which Committee’s could use when requesting works and placing works orders.  This was devised and proposed by Cllr Spiers and it was agreed that the form would prove useful.  Copies to be given to Committee chairs for future use or adaptation. 
The Clerk is on annual leave on Friday 13th and Monday 16th March. 


3222
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  9.3.15
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
  TBC

Anvil House, Blackmore


Recreation 
  10.3.15
7.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Parish Council: 
  19.3.15
7.30pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
3223
Hay Green Lane – ford sign and clearing of the footpath.

As covered under item 3187.
3224
Brentwood Borough Council – Local Development Plan Consultation 

 
The PC organised hand delivered leaflets to all residents reminding them of the importance and the looming deadline to return their LDP questionnaire forms to BBC before 17th February.  The PC organised this in view of the fact BBC did not appear to post letters to residents advising them of this.  The Clerk submitted to BBC the planning committee’s response to the LDP consultation on behalf of the PC.  

3225
Illegal parking, Blackmore – Cllr Frost had spoken with the resident’s builders and they agreed they would not park on the pavement or verges in future.
3226
Finger post sign in Blackmore Road near Dines Corner – NATS to reinstall.
3227
VAS signs not working properly – reported to ECC.  
3228
Superfast Essex, broadband – The Clerk read out an update given by Cllr McCarthy in his absence.  ECC update - Parish Engagement Event Wednesday 18th March (10am-12noon) – Cllr McCarthy will attend.
3229
The future of Blackmore Post Office – The Post Office is still awaiting an update. In the meantime, other suitable site options are being investigated in Blackmore as it would be a real loss if the Post Office was to be closed altogether.  Cllr Hall explained that the same thing is happening with the Tipps Cross Post Office and the grant offered only covers the post office to be open approximately 2 hours per week when it is currently open for 12 hours per week.  It is happening to Post Offices across the Country unfortunately.  Cllr Hall advised that he had written to Eric Pickles regarding this to ask for his intervention.  The Blackmore Post Office and the Tipps Cross Post Office are both currently being reviewed.

3230
Cllr Frost – The container in a front garden was still in situ and had been so since 2013.  Cllr Watley will investigate with BBC.
3231
Defibrillators – The Clerk has registered interest to apply for two free defibrillators with the Ambulance Service.  Free training will also be given to community representatives.  

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

3232
Cllr Keeble handed to the Clerk, the two minute books for Blackmore Sports and Social Club and the Village Hall for the following period  - Blackmore Club: 29.9.1926  to 10.05.1954.  Village Hall: 29.07.1965 to 30.01.1969.  The Clerk to archive them at the Parish Office. 
3233
Cllr Watley had received an enquiry from the a company called Barnards Farm, West Horndon via the Antiques shop and Tea Room, Blackmore, asking if they could possibly park their classic cars on the Village Green for a short period to display their cars.  Mrs Nelson outlined what the Business and Car Museum does.  Further information was required in order to make a decision.  The Clerk was asked to call the Company and discuss this in more detail and she will report back to the PC. 
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 10.20 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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